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This example explains how the accredited Maden Valley Network was established and the difference it is making for children. What is behind this success? In a nutshell: strong partnerships; high-quality training; effective joint working; purposeful network meetings; good individual support; and robust performance management.
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‘Before the network started in 2004, childminders were constantly approaching what was then the Sure Start centre for advice and guidance on a range of issues. Some had already created an informal network and were desperate for a place to meet, but anxious that there may be competition for business from the day care in the centre. 

The solution? We appointed a network coordinator and provided a base to meet with full use of the centre’s resources. We provided support to help them advertise and promote their services; reassured them that we were there to support them as much as the on-site day care; and overcame any misunderstandings that the centre would fill their places for them. 

The coordinator worked proactively with childminders, helping them to see the benefits of linking to the centre and joining what eventually became the accredited network.

The childminders tell us it has significantly reduced their feelings of professional isolation as well as improving their practice.’
Julie Smith, Acting Manager
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Stronger together: building productive partnerships
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Productive partnerships are the cornerstone of the network’s effectiveness. However, building trusting relationships is not straightforward or easy. All of the phase one children’s centres had on-site childcare, and some childminders worried that by joining in with centre activities they would lose children they cared for to the day care provision. The coordinator invested a lot of time getting to know childminders individually and as a group. She reassured them of their vital role in delivering the centre’s work and encouraged them to attend activities organised solely for childminders across all the centres. She persuaded them that the centres aimed to support diversity in childcare provision, rather than promoting any one sector.

The five children’s centres in the Rossendale Valley contribute part of their budget to fund the network coordinator’s post. Jenny Grogan, the current post-holder, is based in The Maden Children’s Centre, but provides childminder activities, training and network meetings in all five centres (and in other venues) across the valley. This maximises the childminders’ participation in the training events, network meetings and drop-ins.

In addition to fostering strong partnerships with the other four children’s centres, and with the two Early Years teachers and the Early Years Professionals based there, the centre manager and network coordinator made it a priority to establish effective partnership working with the local authority and the training providers across the Rossendale Valley. 

The childminders are committed to partnership working and have developed productive partnerships with the parents and carers, and with the other agencies that also provide early years education and care for their minded children.

Effective training support
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Good quality, relevant and accessible training has raised the level of qualifications held by individual childminders and improved the quality of learning and development for the children in their care. The local authority, described by Julie as ‘very forward thinking’  respond quickly to any identified training needs from the group, and also provide training and briefings promptly in response to emerging research. A rolling programme of training, delivered across the valley, helps meet the needs of the new members who regularly join the network. 

The Maden Community and Children’s Centre shares a site with part of Accrington and Rossendale College. The college offers courses for childminders and is one of many training providers used by the Network to support childminders to gain the level 3 qualification. Some are now working towards a foundation degree and/or Early Years Professional status.
Excellent joint-working between the network coordinator and her early years teacher colleagues is improving the childminders’ knowledge of the Early Years Foundation Stage framework, enabling more precise assessment of the children’s learning and development. As a result, planning for the next steps in children’s learning is more effective. Jenny and the early years teachers deliver these sessions in evening home visits to individual childminders. They have also co-delivered training on topics such as ‘Observation and Planning’ and the changes to the revised Early Years Foundation Stage framework, in twilight group training sessions. This prepared childminders well in advance for the implementation of the revised Early Years Foundation Stage framework in September 2012.
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Network meetings always have a strong developmental focus, in order to attract and maintain high levels of attendance. ‘It’s got to be worth coming to, when childminders have worked a very long day’, says Julie Smith. The early years teachers also attend network meetings to keep childminders up to date with best practice, and have delivered sessions relating to school readiness and speech and language development. They are currently supporting childminders to join the Early Years Language Development Programme – a national initiative to support practitioners to identify early language difficulties. They have delivered training on a programme to promote good practice for children with speech and language difficulties, devised by the national educational charity ICAN, as well as training on Every Child a Talker, a national programme that promotes communication and language. Other briefings have focused on autism awareness, Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder, behaviour management training and forest schools. 

The network sessions are also organised to help share and review documentation such as policies, procedures and record keeping arrangements. Some childminders use the National Childminding Association (NCMA) documents, but the network has also worked with childminders to produce its own policies and procedures, which are adapted to reflect individual practice, and to meet changing requirements. This greatly reduces the time childminders spend on documentation, which can mean more time with the children.
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Lancashire County Council and the NCMA support the childminding coordinator’s professional development by encouraging her attendance at inset and other training, and Jenny cascades this input during network meetings. 

Some network meetings have focused upon helping members meet the Safeguarding and Welfare requirements, such as level 2 Food Safety training, Paediatric First Aid, Safeguarding level 1, and Child Protection. 

Attendance at the training events and network meetings is usually very high and a minimum of 20 childminders attend every session.

Individual support
Childminders receive regular updates about how best to involve parents and carers in their children’s early education and care. Network and individual questionnaires with parents and carers are used to gauge whether their provision continues to meet the needs of their minded children and families.  

In the last year the network coordinator has made over 200 visits to individual childminders, the majority of which were to monitor practice. The early years teachers, John Bartlett and Jenny Smiley, join some of these visits to help childminders learn what good practice looks like, and how to compile a convincing evidence base to demonstrate that they meet the requirements for accreditation. This is then subject to the local authority’s robust moderation process, which is completed by the teaching team. Before they can apply for funding to deliver the Early Years Foundation Stage to three-year-olds, childminders are required to complete a level 3 qualification; their overall effectiveness must have been judged at least good in their latest inspection; and they must be part of the accredited network. This exceeds regulatory requirements and helps to ensure that funded children are receiving high-quality provision.

Jenny has also successfully supported the term-time childminder drop-ins, which are held on four mornings each week, so that many of them are now self-supporting. This gives minded children increased opportunities to socialise and enjoy different types of play with an enhanced range of resources while also releasing Jenny for further targeted development work.
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Like Jenny, the early years teachers also use regular telephone and email contact to maintain and improve contact with childminders. In a large rural area, this has proved an efficient way of supporting the process of gaining accreditation and improving childminding practice by providing additional points of reference, while also strengthening relationships. Jenny is currently organising training to enable childminders to improve their computer skills, which will further aid the business and record keeping aspects of their work. 

Strong performance management of the network provider role by the children’s centre manager contributes to making this an effective network. This involves six-weekly supervision sessions focused on the network’s contribution to the centre’s core purpose. Service level agreements underpin this professional monitoring. The centre manager is accountable to her line manager for the effectiveness of the network in improving outcomes for those children and families whose circumstances are especially challenging.  

A buddying scheme supports continued childcare in situations such as a childminder’s recent jury service. The network childminders also link parents and carers to local holiday activities such as arts and crafts sessions, theatre workshops and holiday club provision, as well as to other childminders who can offer childcare should their own childminder be on annual leave. This is helping working parents and carers remain in work and encouraging them to access low-cost, enjoyable holiday activities.

Additional benefits
Network childminders work with the children’s centres to support teenage mums through the ‘Care to Learn’ programme. This enables young mothers to either return to work or school, or to start training or further education, secure in the knowledge that their children are well cared for and are being well prepared for the next stage in their education. In turn, working with this programme has developed the childminder’s knowledge of and confidence in the Common Assessment Framework processes. This has increased their contributions to the ‘Team around the Child’ meetings, improved their writing skills when reporting on child development, and increased their ability to support the young parents. Childminders have further improved their links with the other providers of early education and care through the use of shared placements for the children of the teenage mothers they support. 
The Community Childminding programme currently involves 10 childminders providing respite care for children, often on a one-to-one basis and/or at weekends. As a result of intensive specialist training on behaviour management and meeting the diverse needs of children from families facing particular challenges, the Community Childminders have increased their skills in supporting children with specific medical, behavioural or other additional needs. This gives parents and carers invaluable support at times of crisis, which in turn, is strengthening resilience within the community.  
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The Maden Community and Children’s Centre is a phase 1 centre serving one of the 30% most disadvantaged areas in Lancashire. Governance is provided by Lancashire County Council. The Valley childminding network coordinator is based in the centre.

Network benefits: The Maden Valley Community and Children’s Centre
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Are you thinking of putting these ideas into practice; or already doing something similar that could help other providers; or just interested? We'd welcome your views and ideas. Get in touch � HYPERLINK "https://www.surveymonkey.com/s/ofstedgoodpractice" �here�.


To view other good practice examples, go to: � HYPERLINK "http://www.ofsted.gov.uk/resources/goodpractice" �www.ofsted.gov.uk/resources/goodpractice�
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